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1 Describe the issue under consideration  
To report on the feedback of statutory consultation carried out from 13 July to 03 August 
2022, on the proposal to extend existing disabled and dedicated disabled parking bays in 
the following CPZ areas: Green Lanes B and White Hart Lane.    

To request approval to proceed to implementation, having taken objections into 
consideration.  

2 Cabinet Member Introduction 

2.1 N/A  
 

3 Recommendations 
 

3.1 It is recommended that the Head of Service for Highways and Parking in consultation with 
the Cabinet Member for Tackling Inequality and Resident Services 
 
Notes approval granted by Cabinet in March 2021 to the Disabled Parking Action Plan 
which included 

i) agreement to increasing the length of existing disabled parking bays to 6.6 metres 
to achieve consistency with any new disabled parking bays that are provided and 
compliance with the Traffic Signs Regulations and General Directions 2016; and 

ii) Giving delegated approval to the Head of Highways and Parking:  

 To make decisions relating to scheme design and implementation;  

 To carry out consultation 
 To consider representations received in response to consultation and to 

report significant or substantial concerns back to the relevant Cabinet 
Member; and  

 To make traffic management orders, where there are no valid objections. 

Considers the objections raised during the statutory consultation on the proposals, as well 
as officer responses to the objections. 
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3.2 Approve proposals for locations detailed in table 1 section 6.3 which includes extending 
of existing disabled parking places and dedicated disabled permit parking places to meet 
the minimum length of 6.60 metres as specified by Traffic Sign Regulations and General 
directions 2016. 
 

3.3 Approve revoking the existing waiting, loading and parking place restrictions to enable the 
introduction of the above changes. 

4 Reasons for decisions 

4.1 To ensure compliance to the Traffic Sign Regulations and General directions 2016 in regard 
to the 6.6 metres specified as the minimum length of disabled parking bays. 

4.2 1 objection was received to the statutory consultation undertaken in July to August 2022. 

4.3 A summary of the objection received is detailed in table 2 section 6.7 of this report. 

The objection received was in relation to 2 disabled bays on one road that are no longer 
required as the users of the bays had moved or passed away.  In reviewing this submission 
officers upheld the objections and will propose the removal of the bays as part of the 
disabled parking bay removal program of works. 

4.4 No objections were received to the remaining 88 proposed disabled parking place 
extensions listed in Table 1 section 6.3.  

4.5 The proposals contained within Table 1 section 6.3 impact 2 or more wards, however in 
assessing the proposals officers conclude that the proposed changes are not likely to be 
significant in terms of its effects on communities living or working in the area.  Therefore, 
approval can be sought through Delegated Authority to make the relevant traffic 
management orders and implement the recommendations. 

5 Alternative options considered 

5.1 An alternative considered was to Do Nothing  This is not recommended as this would 
leave a substantial number of existing disabled parking bays not meeting the specified 
minimum length of disabled parking places set by Department for Transport (DfT).  This is 
to ensure adequate space to manoeuvre a vehicle to park and access or alight from a 
vehicle by a disabled user.    

 
6 Background Information  
 
6.1 Previously, Haringey Council sought authorisation by Department for Transport (DfT) on a 

case-by-case basis to install disabled parking places at a length of 5.50 metres, this is less 
than the minimum length of 6.60 metres as specified within the Traffic Sign Regulations and 
General Directions (TSR&GD) 2016.  To ensure consistency for disabled users who may be 
travelling across London and for them to have adequate space to park, the Council agreed 
as part of the 2021  2022 capital programme to lengthen all existing non-compliant 
disabled parking places to meet TSR&GD minimum specified requirement of 6.60 metres. 
 

6.2 In order to deliver the changes required across the borough efficiently, a number of 
locations have been grouped together in batches.  Each batch will be considered and 
progressed to advertising the necessary changes approximately 2 months apart, enabling 
other works programme to be delivered alongside it. 

 
Proposals 

6.3 Table 1 below lists the CPZ areas which comprises the disabled and dedicated disabled 
bay locations where the bays are proposed to be lengthened to 6.60 metres.  Each location 



has been investigated and assessed and the table below outlines the proposed changes.  
The plans detailing the changes at each location are set out within Appendix 1.  

 
Table 1 

Reference Controlled 
Parking 

Zone (CPZ) 
Area 

Description Details of changes to 
other parking places 

or restrictions to 
facilitate disabled 

parking place 
lengthening 

Changes to 
waiting/loading 

restrictions 
required? 

(Y/N) 

(a) Green Lanes 
B 

Proposed extension 
for 60 existing 
standard or dedicated 
disabled bays to 
measure minimum 
6.60 metres in length 

See plan in Appendix 
1 

See plan in 
Appendix 1 

(b) 

 

White Hart 
Lane  

Proposed extension 
for 30 existing 
standard or dedicated 
disabled bays to 
measure minimum 
6.60 metres in length 

See plan in Appendix 
1 

See plan in 
Appendix 1 

 
Statutory Consultation 

 
6.4 Statutory notification commenced on 13 July 2022 for a period of 21 days.  The process 

consisted of a Notice of Proposal published in the London Gazette, Enfield and Haringey 
Independent and the notice erected on site in the affected streets. The closing date for 
representations and comments being 03 August 2022. 

*See Appendix 2 for a copy of the statutory notice of proposal that was advertised. 

6.5 As part of the statutory process, the views of the following statutory bodies were also 
sought: 

 AA 

 London Transport 

 Police (local) 

 Fire Brigade 

 London Ambulance Service 

 Freight Transport Association 

 Road Haulage Association 

 RAC 

 Metropolitan Police (traffic) 

 London Travel Watch 

 Haringey Cycling Campaign 

 

*See Appendix 3 for a copy of e-mail sent to the above statutory bodies. 

 

Responses to Consultation 



6.6 The Legal requirement of statutory consultation was followed with the instalment of street 
notices and newspaper adverts to notifying users of the disabled parking places of the 
statutory consultation and how they could object should they wish to.  A total of 1 objection 
was received to the proposals listed in Table 1 under Section 6.  Overview of the objection, 
with the officer recommendation can be found below.   

 
6.7 Table 2 summarises the objections received, an officer response to each reason for the 

objections are provided. 

Table 2 

6.8 Officers consider the proposals to extend the disabled parking bays as listed in Table 1 of 
section 6 will provide more room to manoeuvre and park and will therefore benefit disabled 
blue badge holders.  

6.9 After considering the statutory consultation results and noting that objections were 
received to the consultation as detailed within Table 2 above, it is concluded that no 
alterations should be made to the proposals to extend the disabled parking bays as listed 
in Table 1 of section 6 to help improve quality of life for those with disabilities. 

 

7 Contribution to strategic outcomes 

7.1 The proposals will help meet Priority  

nur
Transport Strategy section 3.2 with respect to the management of on street parking and 

ith disability.  
 

7.2 The use of disabled parking and dedicated parking places contributes to the Council 
meeting its obligations for disabled parking set out in section 149 of the Equality Act 2010 

to advance equality of opportunity between persons who share a relevant protected 
characteristic (including people with a disability) and persons who do not share it.  
 

8 Comments of the Chief Financial Officer 
 

8.1 This report seeks Head of Highways and Parking in consultation with the Cabinet Member 
for Customer Service, Welfare and the Public Realm approval for the implementation of 
the lengthening of disabled parking places in Table 1 section 6.3.  
 

8.2 The full cost of this scheme is estimated to be £11,500.00, including community 
engagement; inventory of existing site conditions; design, traffic management orders and 

Reference Objection Officer Recommendation  

Table 1 -  
Item (a) 

It is proposed to extend the parking 
bays outside 208 and 197 Hermitage 
Road. 
 
I think if you look into this you will find 
the blue badge holder in 208 has no car 
and no longer drives - he is living with 
dementia; and the disabled resident in 
197 died some time ago. 
 

Not to proceed with extensions at this 
time and propose for removal on next 
batch of disabled bay programme.  Bays 
will not be extended until confirmation is 
received the disabled bay is still required 
by the community.  

https://www.haringey.gov.uk/parking-roads-and-travel/travel/haringeys-transport-strategy


is included within the Parking Implementation Plan. 

8.3 Once implemented the future operational cost will be funded from the existing service 
revenue budgets. 

Table 3 

 
9 Comments of the Head of Legal Services and Governance 
 
9.1 Before reaching a decision to make the necessary traffic management order to implement 

changes to existing disabled and dedicated disabled parking places, the Council must 
follow the statutory consultation procedures pursuant to the Road Traffic Regulation Act 

  All representations 
received must be properly considered in the light of administrative law principles, human 
rights law and the relevant statutory powers. 

 
9.2 The Council's powers in relation to the making of traffic management orders arise mainly 

under sections 6, 9, 45, 46, 122 and 124 and schedules 1 paragraphs 1-22 the RTRA 
 

9.3 The power of a local authority to make an order regulating or controlling vehicular and 
other traffic is contained within the scope of section 6 of the RTRA. 

 

9.4 When determining what paying parking places are to be designated on the highway, 
section 45(3) requires the Council to consider both the interests of traffic and those of the 
owners and occupiers of adjoining properties.  In particular, the Council must have regard 
to: (a) the need for maintaining the free movement of traffic, (b) the need for maintaining 
reasonable access to premises, and (c) the extent to which off-street parking is available 
in the neighbourhood or if the provision of such parking is likely to be encouraged by 
designating paying parking places on the highway. 

 
9.5 By virtue of section 122, the Council must exercise its powers under the RTRA 1984 so as 

to secure the expeditious, convenient and safe movement of vehicular and other traffic 
including pedestrians, and the provision of suitable and adequate parking facilities on and 
off the highway.  These powers must be exercised so far as practicable having regard to 
the following matters: - 

 the desirability of securing and maintaining reasonable access to premises. 

 the effect on the amenities of any locality affected including the regulation and 
restriction of heavy commercial traffic so as to preserve or improve amenity. 

 the national air quality strategy. 

 facilitating the passage of public service vehicles and securing the safety and 
convenience of their passengers. 

Reference  Estimated Cost 
(any road 
markings or 
signs/posts) 

Estimated Total 
Cost (any road 
markings or 
signs/posts 
including 10% 
contingency) 

Projected Completion  

Locations 

(a) - (b) 

 

Each site (90) to 

cost 

approximately 

£50.00 

Total cost for batch 

06 

£4,500.00 

To be completed by end of 

August/September 2022 



 any other matters appearing to the Council to be relevant. 
 

The legal position in relation to traffic management orders and the statutory requirements 
in respect of consultation are set out in section 9.1 through 9.5 of this report. Public and 
Statutory Public consultation has been undertaken and due consideration given to 
representations by the public.  The Council would be acting in accordance with the law 
were it to proceed with the proposals set out in this report. 
 

9.6 The proposals contained within this report impact 2 or more wards, however in assessing 
the proposals officers have concluded that the proposed changes are not likely to be 
significant in terms of its effects on communities living or working in the area.  Therefore, 
approval will be sought through Delegated Authority in consultation with the Cabinet 
Member for Tackling Inequality and Resident Services to make the relevant traffic 
management orders and implement the recommendations. 

 
10 Equalities Comments  

 
10.1 The Council has a Public Sector Equality Duty under the Equality Act (2010) to have due 

regard to the need to: 
 Eliminate discrimination, harassment and victimisation and any other conduct 

prohibited under the Act 
 Advance equality of opportunity between people who share those protected 

characteristics and people who do not 
 Foster good relations between people who share those characteristics and people 

who do not.  
 

10.2 The three parts of the duty applies to the following protected characteristics: age, disability, 
gender reassignment, pregnancy/maternity, race, religion/faith, sex and sexual orientation.  
Marriage and civil partnership status apply to the first part of the duty. 
 

10.3 
decisions), have due regard to the needs set out in section 149 of the Equality Act 2010 
(the Public Sector Equality Duty 
to advance equality of opportunity between persons who share a relevant protected 
characteristic (including people with a disability) and persons who do not share it. The 
Council must consider the duty, which is personal to decision makers.  
 

10.4 S149 (4) of the Equality Act 2010 stresses the public sector equality duty strongly in respect 
of disabled persons and extends the meaning of 'due regard' to include the steps involved 
in meeting the needs of disabled persons in particular "steps to take account of disabled 

 
 

The proposal to recommend the lengthening of disabled parking places at various 
locations in the borough is a necessary step that recognises and takes account of the 

 
  



 
11 Use of Appendices 

 
Appendix 1   Detailed designs showing the extents of the proposals stated in table 1  

section 3. 
 

Appendix 2   Statutory Consultation Notice of Proposal, advertising the proposals 
stated in table 1 section 3. 
 

 
Appendix 3   Statutory Consultation notification email sent to statutory bodies stated 

 in section 4. 
 

Appendix 4   Statutory Full objections/comments received to the statutory  
consultation with officer comments. 
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APPENDIX 3 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



APPENDIX 4 
 
 

Objection  

It is proposed to extend the parking bays outside 208 and 197 Hermitage Road.  I think if you 
look into this you will find the the blue badge holder in 208 has no car and no longer drives - he 
is living with dementia; and the disabled resident in 197 died some time ago. 

 

Officer Recommendation  

Proceed with changes but include in disabled bay programme to be proposed for removal.  
Letter will be sent to residents notifying them on the bays proposed removal and if they wish to 
object.  If the outcome is that the bays are no longer required they will be removed and if they 
are still required they will be extended.  

 
 
 


